## Submission to the Independent Expert on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity

### Report on Colonialism and Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Submission Relates to: Sri Lanka

Author: Dr Scott Robert Hearnden Institution: Affiliate with University of Sydney, Australia Contact Addresses: <u>scotthearnden@hotmail.com</u> and <u>s.hearnden@sydney.edu.au</u> Date: 26 May 2023 Current Location: New Delhi, India

#### Background to Responses to Independent Expert's Questions

The following responses are informed by the author's:

a) principal doctoral research on peace, human rights, civil society and marginalised communities in Sri Lanka, between 2011 and 2019 at the University of Sydney; and,

b) other research contributions, as a member of the Regional Advisory Group (RAG) executive committee of the Asia Pacific Coalition on Men's Sexual Health (APCOM) in Bangkok between 2017 and 2020.

The principal doctoral research examined the experiences of 22 interviewed participants, most of whom were Sri Lankan whose names were changed for reasons of anonymity. Most participants identified with one or more marginalised communities in Sri Lanka, including the LGBTIQ community. The research recognised multiple marginalisations of people and examined people's experiences through an intersectional lens. The APCOM research arose in the context of the organisation strengthening its repository of knowledge in relation to laws and socio-political circumstances affecting people whose:

- A) sexual orientation and gender identities and expression (SOGIE) fell outside normative frameworks, including the LGBTIQ community; and,
- B) key affected populations to HIV and AIDS.

Recognising that the questions are meant to guide the formulation of inputs, only those questions where the author has gleaned either theoretical or experiential data, are discussed.

1. Did the imposition and/or enforcement of colonial laws or policies on sex, gender and sexuality change pre-colonial treatment of sexual orientation and gender identity? What historical or anecdotal evidence is there available about the treatment of gender and sexual diversity before past or present experiences of colonization?

Robert, a Sinhala/Buddhist heterosexual male with a medical qualification, spoke with conviction of Sri Lanka's traditional society, lost through colonialism. He blamed the imposition of colonial value-systems in the shift he believed had occurred from 'communal' to 'competitive' approaches to life.

In pre-colonial society was much more of a communal society...In a communal society, there is hardly any competition between people. There was more resources for more people to share...Sexually, people were much more liberal. People were more liberal and people were not stuck in a conservative mindset.

Robert believed that in 'traditional communal society' freedoms existed with greater cooperation, including sexual freedoms. He suggested that Western attitudes, rather than providing 'freedoms', had imported constraints on people's lives. He pointed to what he saw as shifts from a pre-colonial past that offered greater sexual and relational 'permissiveness', including a less constrained marital environment.

He lamented about the impact on the people of Sri Lanka who had endured three periods of colonial subjugation across 500 years which he believed translated into grave challenges requiring repair and recovery following significant 'economic and cultural exploitation'. He said:

I feel is that the British did a lot of good things, but they exploited us economically. But more, they exploited us culturally; because their bad things are still embedded in Sri Lankan society, in current Sri Lankan culture; even the criminalisation of sex work, the criminalisation of same sex relationships, all were done by the British people. 2. What laws, policies, and practices regulated or influenced the shaping of or the socionormative perception of sexual orientation and gender identity in colonial times? How were they introduced, promoted, administered or enforced? Examples could include prohibition of certain sexual acts, but also regulation of sexual or gender identities and expressions (such as bans on cross-dressing).

The current circumstances criminalise and enable the persecution of, and discrimination against, LGBTIQ people.

- Male to Male Sex: Illegal
- Female to Female Sex: Illegal
- Transgender Recognition: Legal recognition allowing change to gender identification on formal documentation.
- Intersex: Unclear -- no recognition within current legal framework

Due to the criminal/penal codes introduced by the British under its own 1883 laws and then imported into Sri Lankan state law by promulgation of the Soulbury Constitution (1948) members of the LGBTIQ community are criminalised for same-sex behaviours. The Penal Code Article 365 makes 'carnal intercourse' a matter which is defined as being 'against the order of nature' and defined to include consenting adults, either male or female, in same-sex relations; convictions carry a maximum imprisonment of 10 years. Article 365A - (introduced by the "Penal Code Amendment) Act, No. 22 of 1995" – makes 'gross indecency' a crime for which imprisonment may extend to two years and/or a fine. There are no laws that specifically protect the rights of People Living with HIV. Ongoing criminalisation and lack of protections means that LGBTIQ people are therefore unable to seek remedies through institutions, such as the Human Rights Commission, which are established to ensure that all Sri Lankans enjoy equality and dignity.

Despite the guarantees of a general right to equality in the 1978 Constitution, the current legal landscape marginalises several minority groups of people. The current legal situation exposes the LGBTIQ community to greater degrees of vulnerability than many non-LGBTIQ people who are also from marginalised or minority groups, for example, the criminalisation of certain sexual behaviours.

The 1978 Constitution does address fundamental rights and provides that 'every citizen is entitled to' the freedoms of speech, expression (including publication), assembly and

association, amongst other freedoms. It also proscribes discrimination, for reasons of race, religion, language, caste, sex, political opinion, place of birth *'or any such grounds'*.<sup>1</sup>

The inadequacies of the legal environment surrounding these so-called protections mean that people who are discriminated against because of their sexual orientation are unlikely to find remedies in the courts. They therefore remain invisible in the formality of their social, political and economic public life arrangements (employment, access to accommodation and in the provision of goods and services etc) and vulnerable to exploitation, extortion, blackmail, and persecution, in their private lives.

Dilshan is a young gay Sinhala Buddhist male working in an NGO who has had to justify his existence to the authorities. He spoke about his 'invisibility' in Sri Lankan society. When he had sought support from the authorities, including the Human Rights Commission of Sri Lanka (HRCSL), to help him respond to the needs of the LGBTIQ community, he was reduced to having to prove his own existence. He said:

You can go to the HRC and you go and try to talk to the Ministry of Justice and say that we as a community face problems. But then they say, who? Where is the community? Where are they? How many? So, that's where the invisibility comes in.

3. What colonial laws regulating sexual orientation and gender identity are still in place today? How are they enforced? How are they being interpreted by national jurisprudence and customary law? What legal, moral, or socio-cultural explanations have been provided, if any, for their continued existence?

Same-sex sexual activity remains illegal in Sri Lanka according to the Sri Lanka Penal Code of 1883 discussed in Q2.

#### Use of Laws By Authorities – Formally & Informally

Although formal prosecutions of people engaged in non-normative sexual behaviours in Sri Lanka are rare, the law is used informally by individuals vested with formal authority, such as those in the uniformed services, to persecute, blackmail, harassment, and discriminate against the LGBTIQ community. The continuation of these laws therefore fosters an ongoing hidden and dire environment for people who identify with the LGBTIQ community. Moreover, the practice of stigmatising and criminalizing LGBTIQ people significantly impacts upon this community's abilities to access goods and services, employment and education, as well as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Constitution of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka, Chapter III, Fundamental Rights, articles 14 and 15

negatively impacts upon HIV rates in the country. UNAIDS has noted, for example, that stigma against men who have sex with men (MSM), stemming from criminalization is psychologically harmful and exacerbates HIV epidemics.

#### Avenues of Legal Redress

Marginalised communities have sought human rights protections through Sri Lanka's judicial system by calling upon the courts to uphold its obligations under international law. However, despite Sri Lanka's international commitments, neither the government nor the Supreme Court has been prepared to entertain such applications.

Unable to secure justice within Sri Lanka, members of the LGBTIQ community have occasionally sought remedies by invoking Sri Lanka's international obligations; although with limited successes.<sup>2</sup> The LGBTIQ/SOGIE community has also sought to rely upon support at the Universal Periodic Reviews (UPR) at the UN Human Rights Council. Notably at Sri Lanka's second and third UPRs in November 2012, and March 2017 Canada (including Argentina in 2012) made specific recommendations for the repeal of provisions in the Penal Code, amending personal laws by removing all discriminatory provisions against women as well as the removal to barriers which prevent engagement in the political process.<sup>3</sup>

In 2018 however Rosanna Flamer-Caldera successfully challenged the Sri Lankan government's criminalisation of same-sex relations with regards to women. The challenge was made in accordance with the provisions of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW). It was the first time that the CEDAW Committee considered an individual complaint relating specifically to the criminalisation of lesbian and bisexual women.

#### Progress on Transgender Rights

In June 2016, the Ministry of Health, Nutrition and Indigenous Medicine issued a General Circular (No: 01-34/2016) directing Health Services on the procedure for Issuing of Gender Recognition Certificates for Transgender People and establishing services for transgender communities. The Circular sets out the establishment of a Transgender Notification Register

http://oxfordindex.oup.com/view/10.1093/law:ildc/518lk06.case.1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> R K W Goonesekere, *Fundamental Rights and The Constitution – II: A Case Book,* Colombo: Law & Society Trust, 2003. www.lawandsocietytrust.org 2003; Singarasa (Nallaratnam) v Attorney General of Sri Lanka, Application for judicial review, SC Spl (LA) No, 182/99, ILDC 518 (LK 2006), 15 September 2006, Sri Lanka, Supreme Court Decision on Optional Protocol. See <u>http://www.lawnet.gov.lk/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/Law-Report-part-10-2013.pdf</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Universal Periodic Review Sri Lanka 2017, Third Cycle 28<sup>th</sup> Session 2017,

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Disability/RightAccessJusticeArticle13/CSO/DisabilityOrganizationsJoin tFrontSrilanka.pdf

as well as steps for medical practitioners to issue Gender Recognition Certificates. There are no laws or policies that recognise intersex people.

### 4. How, if at all, has the protection against violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity been transformed and positively or negatively impacted by processes of decolonization?

Protection against violence and discrimination has not improved. Aditya Bondyopathyay, a legal activist from India has worked closely with Sri Lankan LGBTIQ community-based groups and summarised the quotidian experiences of people of diverse sexual and gender identities and the dilemmas they face in Sri Lanka. He asserted that:

...the everyday lives of Sri Lanka's sexual minorities remains difficult...and are exemplified by confusion and loneliness of having to keep one's identity hidden and engage in only furtive sexual activities with the constant fear of police harassment at every step. There is a great deal of internalised homophobia and trauma due to this existence.<sup>4</sup>

The violence that is perpetrated against marginalised or vulnerable people for reasons beyond issues of race and religion is, according to the participants in the principal research, widespread and although is sometimes reported is largely ignored by authorities.

The lack of protections permeates all aspects of marginalised people's lives. For example, beyond law there are social, political and economic considerations. For example, violence and discrimination can also be understood through a health and human security paradigm and continues to be directed at gay men by the police and security forces. They suffer significant sexual abuse including violence and rape, blackmail and threats and that as a result of such ongoing treatment many members of the LGBTIQ community experienced insecurity, loneliness, fear, isolation, low self-esteem and shame brought on by social attitudes producing stigma and discrimination and social exclusion.<sup>5</sup>

Participants linked violence with a highly militarised culture that has continued in Sri Lanka for decades. It particularly impacts upon the 'vulnerability' of the LGBTIQ community. Hilol referred to the treatment of LGBTIQ people under the LTTE, in which he revealed the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Aditya Bondyopadhyay, Sri Lanka Laws Affecting LGBT Persons in South Asia: A Desk Review, 78

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Aditya Bondyopadhyay, 'Sri Lanka' *Laws Affecting LGBT Persons in South Asia: A desk review,* RFSU & SIDA, 2011, 80-81. RFSU is 'Riksförbundet för sexuell upplysning' ('Swedish Association for Sexual Education") and 'SIDA' is the Swedish International Development Agency.

consequences of a potent mix of unaccountable politics with military power and the disposability of people who are deemed worthless. In the case of the LTTE, their vulnerability arose due to, as Hilol recalls, a 'traditional far leftist ideology....in a traditional political sense...being useless as productive entities within the State'.

But Hilol also highlighted the Sri Lankan military's behaviour more generally, relating it to 'nationalism' and the manner that it is used to secure divisions, entrench stigma and discrimination and violate human rights. He pointed, for example, to:

...reported cases of a lot of sexual violence against trans-women and other LGBT people by people in the military service [because] they [the military] could act with impunity and without any possibility of redress – such reports against the military were considered and labelled antinational acts.

5. If no longer in place, when were colonial laws regulating sexual orientation and gender identity repealed? In what pretext were they abolished and what was the rational/explanation for their abolishment?

No response submitted.

6. How has the legal and social regulation of gender, sexual orientation and gender identity been relevant for imposing and maintaining colonial power?

No response submitted.

7. What is the ongoing impact of gender- and sex-regulating colonial laws on the enjoyment of human rights by LGBT persons? How did the imposition of colonial laws on sex and gender shape social and moral ideas about sexual orientation and gender diversity?

The enjoyment of human rights can be understood at multiple levels. The ongoing impact of gender and sex regulating colonial laws impact upon people in multiple ways including:

- a) By denying people their democratic entitlement and their human rights;
- b) By creating hierarchies of power.

The enjoyment of human rights relies not only upon the availability of protective systems of justice but the expression of commitment in the attitudes of people across a society. One glaring example of an attitudinal conflict amongst the participants of the principal research was that articulated by Henry who was a retired heterosexual Tamil male journalist /academic who

had immigrated abroad. Somewhat like the commentaries articulated under Question 1, Henry sought to reflect upon his belief that contemporary rights-based environments are compatible with traditional customs and values. He sought to harmonise his own cultural histories with contemporary attitudes to human rights which he believed was commonplace amongst his Sri Lankan peers. He seemed to embrace the axioms of universality, inalienability, inabrogability and indivisibility.<sup>6</sup> To affirm this, he juxtaposed human rights against his belief in traditional values and said: '*There are no barriers that frustrate the recognition and application of human rights by traditional cultural values*'.<sup>7</sup>

Yet when pressed on the inclusion of specific rights for LGLBTIQ people, Henry's response shifted. His self-identification also seemed to shift away from his sense of Tamil identity, towards a sense of a collective Sri Lankan identity. He reconciled the tensions that arose between what he understood were his traditional values with what he embraced as contemporary human rights and continued to defend the need for rights-based protections. But, when asked to apply such principles to the LGBTIQ community in Sri Lanka, his views became unreconcilably conflicted, and he was overwhelmingly negative in his response to the LGBTIQ community. He replied:

They will never have a place. They may need protection, but in Sri Lanka society they are hated and discarded, they are considered not acceptable by the culture of the community.

8. Was there a relationship between colonial laws and policies that created unequal treatment and power relations affecting LGBT persons, paving the way to intersecting forms of discrimination, exclusion, racism, xenophobia and related intolerance, patriarchy, and other forms of discrimination and oppression? How did these laws and policies impact persons with multiple and intersecting identities such as LGBT persons with disabilities, older LGBT persons, LGBT children, LGBT persons of African descent, among others.

Hilol, a gay Indian Brahmin Hindu lawyer spoke of violence, including murders, by the LTTE directed at people discovered expressing non-heterosexual practices. Ramaya and Margaret, a lesbian couple working in civil society in Sri Lanka, said they faced barriers, including being summoned to appear before military-controlled investigations, regarding the registration of their non-governmental organisation (NGO) which focused on women's and lesbian issues. In one Focus Group participants spoke of imposed governmental censorship in their film and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Jim Ife, Human Rights and Social Work: Towards rights-based practice, 24

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Henry is a retired academic who broadcasts a national radio programme for Tamils outside of Sri Lanka. <sup>333</sup> Jim Ife, *Human Rights and Social Work: Towards rights-based practice*, 24

performance art, because its contents included issues related to diverse sexuality, gender, sex work and HIV/AIDS.

The participant Kasun, a young gay Sinhala Buddhist male studying at university, identified a link between politics and culture but more specifically, he linked violence and political oppression to a culture of patriarchy:

Still, we fail to [recognise this]. I think still we are suffering most problems...most of the wars situation, conflict situation most of the things happen because of this patriarchal system...it's kind of politics behind that scene'...So I think we can approach men and boys it will help 99% to change this structure...

#### Contextualising the LGBTIQ Experience Across Marginalised Spaces

The experiences of the LGBTIQ participants confirmed that the popular political narrative, which limits the contested spaces involving identity in Sri Lanka to race and religious nationalism, does not reflect the entirety of their lived experiences nor does it amply reflect the experiences and knowledges of other marginalised community members. Rather, in seeking to participate in Sri Lankan civil society, the participants attested to a much broader hidden conflicted space in which they experience both direct and structural violence.

Points of intersectional relevance to the marginality experienced by participants in the principal research was conducive to discovering several common themes. These themes negatively affected the marginalisation of communities in Sri Lanka. Some can be linked back to the colonial period and several included issues of: leadership; recognition of vulnerable communities; the relationship between traditional and contemporary values through caste, class and human rights; and, transitional justice and constitutional review. In the background to each of these themes, the effects of heteronormativity and the patriarchal system remained evident.

# 9. Have any laws, policies, or psycho-social support or legal remedies been put in place to recognize and provide reparations and redress for the legacy of colonialism in relation to the enjoyment of human rights? Do these take into account violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity?

The state has not put in place any specific laws, policies or psycho-social support for legal remedies with respect to the LGBTIQ community to directly recognise the legacy of colonialism, nor to provide reparations or any redress.

Several commissions, committees and/or institutional structures ultimately failed to achieve the confidence of the participants in the principal research. Some 18 committees of inquiry, including the Lessons Learnt and Reconciliation Commission (LLRC 2010-2011), were established by the first Rajapaksa government between 2005 and 2013 to inquire into a range of egregious human rights matters.<sup>8</sup> None appear to have reached satisfactory outcomes leading to reparations or redress.<sup>9</sup> The participants also held little confidence in the Ministry of National Languages and Social Integration (MNLSI), the Human Rights Commission of Sri Lanka (HRCSL) and the now defunct Public Representations Committee on Constitutional Reform (PRCCR) (2016-19), largely due to their lack of independence and lacklustre functionality. The PRCCR is defunct.

The election of a new president, Maithripala Sirisena, during late 2015 was widely, albeit cautiously, believed by participants to be able to change the face of politics in Sri Lanka, he ultimately proved unsuccessful. Anurupa, a Tamil Hindu woman, offered comments which paralleled many of the other participants. Her sentiments reflected the mood of progress during the incipient stages of the PRCCR in 2016. Her views exemplified what, for many participants, proved to be misguided optimism.

It's not really a blueprint. What we have is just the statement made by the Minister in September where he said we will have these four mechanisms: one is a Special Court for Accountability; the second one is the Truth Telling Mechanism; the third is the Office of Missing Persons; and, the fourth one is the Office for Reparations. And we only have statements. It's not like we have a white paper or anything like that. But since then what happen since last October, they have had these various informal secret groups, drafting various things and nobody knows what's going on there.

Anurupa, attested to this with a demonstrated sense of hope and enthusiastic optimism in her responses to research questions about the constitutional reforms process. She pointed, for example, to submissions made by the HRCSL to the PRCCR, recommending the broadening of the non-discrimination clause in the Constitution to include sexual orientation [and] identity, calling for any new constitution to include a Bill of Rights and, to incorporate what they said

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> <u>A list of Commissions and Committees appointed by GoSL since 2005 \_December 2013.pdf (cl.ly)</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The Final Report of the Lessons Learnt and Reconciliation Commission: A Response – Groundviews

were 'two critically important dimensions' being: a) the 'guaranteeing of a sound system of separation of powers and checks and balances; and, b) strong regulation of the public security regime'.<sup>10</sup>

10. How, if at all, should reparatory justice for the lasting consequences of colonialism include measures to address discrimination and violence based on gender, gender identity and sexual orientation?

The author has not sufficiently researched this question at this time.

#### References

- Abeysekera, C., *Civil Society in Sri Lanka: A Symposium,* International Centre for Ethnic Studies, Colombo, Sri Lanka, 9 July, 1996.
- AIDS Society of Asia and the Pacific (ASAP) 'Companions on a Journey: Sri Lanka', ASAP Quarterly Update Journal, No. 3, (2008) 4-6
- Altman, D., *Homosexual: Oppression and Liberation,* (Revised Edn.), Ringwood, Victoria: Penguin Books Australia, 1973.
- Altman, D. and Symons, J., Queer Wars, Cambridge: Polity Press, 2016.
- de Alwis, R. M., *Feminist Engagements with Violence: Contingent Moments from Sri Lanka,* Colombo: International Centre for Ethnic Studies, 2007.
- Amnesty International, *When Will They Get Justice? Failures of Sri Lanka's Lessons Learnt and Reconciliation Commission,* London, Amnesty International Publications, 2011. www.amnesty.org
- Amnesty International, *Sri Lanka's Assault on Dissent,* London: Amnesty International Publications, Index ASA 37/003/2013, April 2013. www.amnesty.org
- Amnesty International, Human Rights Watch and International Crisis Group, (Unsigned Letter from Salil Shetty AI, Kenneth Roth HRW and Louis Arbre ICG) to S. M. Samarakoon, Secretary, Commission of Inquiry on Lessons Learnt and Reconciliation, 14 October 2010.
- Asian Human Rights Commission, 'Sri Lanka: The State of Human Rights in 2010', in *The State of Human Rights in Eleven Asian Nations 2010,* 359-427, Kowloon, Hong Kong: Asian Human Rights Commission (AHRC), 2011. www.humanrights.asia
- Asian Human Rights Commission, 'Sri Lanka: The State of Human Rights in 2011' in *The State of Human Rights in Ten Asian Nations – 2011,* 404-516, Kowloon, Hong Kong: AHRC, 2012. www.humanrights.asia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The HRCSL's submission to the 2016 Public Representations Committee on Constitutional Reform is annexed to its submission to the Review of Fifth Periodic Report of Sri Lanka Under the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights to the UN Economic, Social and Cultural Rights Committee, dated May 2017 at http://hrcsl.lk/english/wpcontent/uploads/2017/06/Report\_to\_ESCR\_Committee-2017-by-HRCSL.pdf

- Barber, B. R., *Strong Democracy: Participatory Politics for a New Age,* London: University of California Press, 2003.
- Bhardwaj K. and Divan, V., Sexual health and Human Rights: A Legal and jurisprudential review of select countries in the SEARO region: Bangladesh, India, Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand, Geneva: World Health Organisation, 2011.
- Bondyopadhyay, A. 'Sri Lanka' Laws Affecting LGBT Persons in South Asia: A desk review, RFSU & SIDA, 2011.
- Bopage, L., 'Political Violence in Sri Lanka', in *Sri Lanka: 60 Years of Independence and Beyond*, (Ed. Ana Pararajasingham), 378-403, Emmenbrucke, Switzerland: Centre for Just Peace and Democracy 2009.
- Butler, J. *Bodies That Matter: On the discursive limits of 'sex',* New York: Routledge Classics, 2011.
- Centre for Policy Alternatives, *Power-Sharing in Sri Lanka: Constitutional and Political Documents 1926-2008,* (Eds. Rohan Edrisinha, Mario Gomez, V T Thamilmaran and Asanga Welkiala), Colombo/Berlin: Berghof Foundation for Peace Support (BPS), 2008.
- Centre for Policy Alternatives, *Freedom of Expression and the Internet in Sri Lanka,* Colombo: Friedrich Naumann Stiftung fur die Freiheit (FNST)/Centre for Policy Alternatives, 2010.
- Chatterjee, P., 'Introduction Postcolonial Legalism', *Comparative Studies of South Asia, Africa and the Middle East*, Vol. 34, No. 2, (2014): 223-227
- Collins P. H. & Bilge, S., Intersectionality, Cambridge: Polity Press, 2016.
- Connell, R. W., *Gender & Power: Society, the Person and Sexual Politics,* Cambridge: Polity Press/Blackwell Publishers, 1987.
- Constitution of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka, [As amended 15 May 2015 Revised Edition 2015], [Certified on 31 August 1978], Government Publications Bureau, Colombo 1. https://www.parliament.lk/files/pdf/constitution.pdf
- Coomaraswamy, R., 'Violence against Women', *Matters of Violence: Reflections on Social and Political Violence in Sri Lanka*, (Ed. Jayadeva Uyangoda), Colombo: Social Scientists' Association, 2008.
- DeLaet, D., *The Global Struggle for Human Rights: Universal Principles in World Politics,* Boston: Wadsworth Cengage Learning, 2006.
- Dembour, M-B., 'What Are Human Rights? Four Schools of Thought', *Human Rights Quarterly*, Vol. 32, (2010): 1-20.
- Dowsett, G. W., 'Abjection. Objection, Subjection: rethinking the history of AIDS in Australian gay men's futures', *Culture, Health & Sexuality: International Journal*

*for Research, Intervention and Care,* Vol. 19, No. 9, 30 January 2017 at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13691058.2016.1273392

- Evans, T., *The Politics of Human Rights: A Global Perspective,* (2<sup>nd</sup> Edn.), London: Pluto Press, 2005.
- Falk, R. A., *Human Rights Horizons: The Pursuit of Justice in a Globalising World*, New York: Routledge, 2000.
- *First Sri Lanka National Consultation Meeting on MSM, HIV and Sexual Health*, (Joint Consultation held by Companions on a Journey, UNAIDS, UNDP, Naz Foundation International and Asia Pacific Coalition of Men who have sex with Men) Colombo: NFI, 18-21 November 2009.
- Galtung, J. V., *Power Sharing as Peace Structure: The Case of Sri Lanka*, Institute for Integrative Conflict Transformation and Peacebuilding IICP Schelleingasse, Austria, 2005.
- Galtung, J. V., *50 Years: 100 Peace and Conflict Perspectives,* Bergen: Transcend University Press, Nord Grafisk 2008.
- Galtung, J. V. and Ikeda, D., *Choose Peace: A Dialogue Between Johan Galtung and Daisaku Ideda,* (Ed. Richard L Gage), London: Pluto Press, 1995.
- Galtung J. V. and Scott, P. D., *Democracy, Peace, Development,* Oslo: Kolofon/Transcend University Press, 2008.
- Gevisser, M. 'Mandela's stepchildren: homosexual identity in post-apartheid South Africa', *Different Rainbows,* (Ed. Peter Drucker), London: Gay Men's Press/Millivres Prowler Group, 2000.
- Gevisser, M. 'Gay Life in South Africa', in Drucker, *Different Rainbows*, p. 116 cited in Dennis Altman, *Global Sex,* London: University of Chicago Press, 2001.
- Gevisser, M. and Cameron, E., *Defiant Desire: Gay and Lesbian Lives in South Africa,* New York, Routledge/Taylor & Francis Group, (2<sup>nd</sup> Edn.), 2012.
- Gooneratne, J., 'The Ethnic Conflict and its Impact on Sri Lanka's Foreign Policy in the last 60 Years', *Sri Lanka: 60 Years of Independence and Beyond,* (Ed. Ana Pararajasingham), 518-534, Emmenbrucke, Switzerland, Centre for Just Peace and Democracy, 2009.
- Goonesekere, R K W, *Fundamental Rights and The Constitution II: A Case Book,* Colombo: Law & Society Trust, 2003. www.lawandsocietytrust.org
- Gracie, M., 'The 'Sinhalisation' of Sri Lanka', *Sri Lanka: 60 Years of Independence and Beyond*, (Ed. Ana Pararajasingham), 98-111, Emmenbrucke, Switzerland, Centre for Just Peace and Democracy, 2009.
- Hoskings, P., Human Rights Commission of Sri Lanka: Strategic Plan 2003-2006 Stock Taking Report, Colombo: UNDP, April 2007.
- Human Rights Commission of Sri Lanka Submission to Fifth Periodic Report of Sri Lanka Under the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural

Rights to the UN Economic, Social and Cultural Rights Committee, dated May 2017

http://hrcsl.lk/english/wpcontent/uploads/2017/06/Report\_to\_ESCR\_Committee-2017-by-HRCSL.pdf

Human Rights Commission of Sri Lanka Submission to 2016 Public Representations Committee on Constitutional Reform (see Annex to Review of 5<sup>th</sup> Periodic Report of Sri Lanka Under the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights to the UN Economic, Social and Cultural Rights Committee May 2017 at http:/hresll.lk/English/wpcontent/uploads/2017/06/Report\_to\_ESCR\_Committee-2017-by-HRCSL.pdf

Submission: A Meaningful Right to Equality and Non-Discrimination: Recognising Sexual and Gender Identities undated with 89 signatories.

- Human Rights Watch, *All Five Fingers Are Not the Same: Discrimination on Grounds of Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation in Sri Lanka*, New York: Human Rights Watch, 2016.
- Ife, J. W., *Human Rights from Below: Achieving rights through community development,* Port Melbourne: Cambridge University Press, 2009.
- Ife, J. W., *Human Rights and Social Work: Towards rights-based practice,* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2001.
- Ife, J. W., *Human Rights and Social Work: Towards rights-based practice,* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press (3<sup>rd</sup> Edn.), 2012.
- International Crisis Group, 'Sri Lanka's Human Rights Crisis', *Asia Report* No. 135, Colombo/Brussels: ICG, 14 June 2007.
- International Crisis Group, 'Sri Lanka's Judiciary: Politicized Courts, Compromised Rights', ICG, *Asia Report* No. 172, Colombo/Brussels: ICG, 30 June 2009.
- International Crisis Group, 'Sri Lanka: A Bitter Peace', *Asia Briefing* No. 99, Colombo/Brussels: ICG, 11 January 2010.
- International Crisis Group, 'Sri Lanka: Women's Insecurity in the North and East', *Asia Report* No. 217, Colombo/Brussels: ICG, 20 December 2011.
- International Crisis Group 'Impeachment of the Sri Lankan Chief Justice', ICG Blog, 17 January 2013 at blog.crisisgroup.org
- Law Society & Trust, (2010), Sri Lanka Atrophy and Subversion of the Human Rights Commission, ANNI Report on the Performance and Establishment of National Human Rights Institutions in Asia.
- de Mel, N. Militarizing Sri Lanka, New Delhi: SAGE Publications India, 2007.
- Merry, S. E., Human Rights and Gender Violence: Translating International Law into Local Justice, Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2005.
- Merry, S. E., 'Human Rights and Transnational Culture: Regulating Gender Violence through Global Law', *Osgoode Hall Law Journal*, Vol. 44, No.1, (2006): 53-75

- Ministry of Health, Nutrition and indigenous Medicine, Sri Lanka, issued a General Circular (No: 01-34/2016).
- Ministry of National Languages and Social Integration, *Action Plan Progress Report*, 01 January 2010 to 30 September 2010, Colombo, 2011.
- People Living with HIV Stigma Index: Sri Lanka 2010, Colombo: Family Planning Association Sri Lanka & Partners, September 2010.
- Perera, J., 'State Failure to Provide for Multi-Ethnic Society', *Sri Lanka: 60 Years of Independence and Beyond,* (Ed. Ana Pararajasingham) 112-132, Emmenbrucke, Switzerland: Centre for Just Peace and Democracy (CJPD), 2009.
- Singarasa (Nallaratnam) v Attorney General of Sri Lanka, Application for judicial review, SC Spl (LA) No, 182/99, ILDC 518 (LK 2006), 15 September 2006, Sri Lanka, Supreme Court Decision on Optional Protocol. <u>http://oxfordindex.oup.com/view/10.1093/law:ildc/518lk06.case.1</u> http://www.lawnet.gov.lk/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/Law-Report-part-10-2013.pdf
- Spencer, J., 'A Nationalism without Politics? Illiberal Consequences of Liberal Institutions in Sri Lanka, *Third World Quarterly*, Developmental and Cultural Nationalisms, Vol. 29, No. 3, (2008): 611-629
- Sri Lanka Penal Code of 1883 (Chapter 19) Sections 365 & 365A.
- Tambiah, Y., Turncoat Bodies: Sexuality and Sex Work under Militarization in Sri Lanka, *Gender & Society,* Volume 19, No. 2, (2005): 243-261

United Nations General Assembly, *Report of the High-Level Panel on Threats, Challenges and Change,* document A/59/565, 29 November 2004.

United Nations General Assembly, Human Rights Council, *Human Rights, Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity*, A/HRC/17/L.9/Rev.1, 15 June 2011

- United Nations General Assembly, Human Rights Council, *Promoting reconciliation and accountability in Sri Lanka: Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights,* Twenty-fifth Session, Agenda Item 2, A/HRC/25/23, 24 February 2014.
- United Nations General Assembly, Human Rights Council, *Comments received from the Permanent Mission of Sri Lanka on the draft report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on Promoting reconciliation and accountability in Sri Lanka: Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (A/HRC/25/23),* Twenty-fifth Session, Agenda Item 2, A/HRC/25/G/9, 24 February 2014.
- UNAIDS, FPA, Lanka Plus, Positive Women's Network & Ors., *People Living with HIV Stigma Index-Sri Lanka*, Family Planning Assoc. & Ors., September 2010. See www.stigmaindex.org

- UNDP, UNFPA, UN Women, UN Volunteers & Ors., Report of *Men and Violence: Why Do Men Uses Violence and How Can We Stop It? - Quantitative Findings from the UN Multi-Country Study on Men and Violence,* United Nations, Bangkok, Thailand, 2013.
- Uyangoda, J., *Matters of Violence: Reflections on Social and Political Violence in Sri Lanka* (Ed. Jayadeva Uyangoda), Colombo: Social Scientists Association (2<sup>nd</sup> Ed.), 2008.
- Yogyakarta Principles on the Application of International Human Rights Law in relation to Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity, 2007.

#### Websites Consulted

- A list of Commissions and Committees appointed by GoSL since 2005
  December 2013.pdf (cl.ly)
- <u>The Final Report of the Lessons Learnt and Reconciliation Commission: A</u> <u>Response – Groundviews</u>
- www.amnesty.org
- www.asianewsnet.net/print\_template.php?news\_id=50290&13sec=2
- www.asianewsnet.net/print\_template.php?news\_id=50244&13sec=4
- www.asianewsnet.net/print\_template.php?news\_id=49239&13sec=4
- <u>www.bbc.co.uk/dimbelby</u>
- www.civicus.org
- www.cpalanka.org
- www.dailymirror.lk/two-men-fined-for-gross-indecency
- www.dailynews.lk
- www.data.undp.org/dataset/Income-Gini-coefficient/36ku-rvrj
- www.datatopics.worldbank.org/debts/ids/country/LKA
- www.feer.com
- www.franke.uchicago.edu/Final Communique Bandung 1955.pdf
- www.freedomhouse.org
- <u>www.fundforpeace.org/fsi/data/</u>
- www.grassrooted.net/wp-content/uploads/2010/08/Nichols-Dance-Ponnaya-Dance.pdf
- www.groundviews.org/2010/08/03/a-homophobic-editorial-professionalnegligence-or-genuinebelief/
- www.groundviews.org/2017/07/04/disinformation-in-sri-lanka-an-overview
- www.hdr.undp.org/en/countries
- www.hir.harvard.edu
- www.hrcsl.lk/english/
- www.hrw.org
- <u>www.humanrights.asia</u>

- <u>www.lawandsocietytrust.org</u>
- www.lawnet.gov.lk/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/Law-Report-part-10-2013.pdf
- www.links.jstor.org/sici?sici=0036-8075%2819681213%293%3A162%3A3859%3C1243%3ATTOTC%3E2.0.CO%3 B2-N
- www.lt.lk/2015/07/heart-2-heart-lanka/
- www.newnownext.com/sri-lanka-ban-homosexuality/01/2017
- www.ohchr.org
- <u>www.parliament.lk/files/pdf/constitution.pdf</u>
- <u>www.peace-srilanka.org</u>
- www.pinknews.co.uk/2017/01/18sri-lanka-just-took-decision-on-whether-tolegalisehomosexuality/
- www.president.gov.lk/pdfs/MahindaChinthanaEnglish.pdf
- www.puvanthlanka.com/NEWS/img.rivira/samalingika/samalinga.html
- www.sangam.org/2008/09/Power\_Sharing.pdf
- www.securitycouncilreport.org/un-documents/sri-lanka
- www.sbs.com.au/topics/sexuality/agenda/article/2017/01/19/sri-lanka-rejectsmove-legalisehomosexuality
- www.sodomylawls.org/world/sri lanka/slnews006.htm
- <u>www.statistics.gov.lk</u>
- <u>www.stigmaindex.org</u>
- www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13691058.2016.1273392
- www.tbinternet.ohchr.org/ layouts/TreatyBodyExternal/Countries.aspx?CountryC ode=LKA&La ngEN
- www.thesundayleader.lk/2011/05/08/my-story/
- <u>www.tni.org</u>
- www.un-documents.net/a25r2625.htm
- <u>www.un.lk/news/opening-remarks-by-un-high-commissioner-for-human-rights-navipillay/#.UiGducpYM6Q.twitter</u>

#### **United Nations Conventions**

United Nations. Convention Against Torture & Other Cruel Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT)(1984)

United Nations. Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women (DEVAW)(1993)

United Nations. International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)(1966)

United Nations. International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR)(1966)

United Nations. International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICRD)(1965)

United Nations. International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW)(1979)

United Nations. International Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD)(2006)

United Nations. International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearances (CED)(1992)

United Nations. Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR) (1948)

#### Media & Podcasts

Barstow, D., 'Comeback a tough road for Sri Lanka ex-president, Challenged on all sides' *International New York Times - World News*, Paris: Stephen Dunbar-Johnson, Tuesday 18 August 2015

'Citizenship, Homosexuality and Equal Opportunities', in Cat's Eye, on 16 June 2010, at <u>http://catseyesrilanka.wordpress.com/2010/06/16/citizenship-homosexuality-and-equalopportunities/</u>

Cumming-Bruce, N., 'UN urges Sri Lanka to form court on civil war', *International New York Times – World News*, Paris: The New York Times Company/Arthur Ochs Sulzberger Jr., 17 September 2015. 3

'Film on ethnic conflict banned as insulting to security forces' *The Global Edition of the New York Times,* Paris: Stephen Dunbar-Johnson, 16 July 2013. 3

Jayasinghe, A., 'Lankan gays step up battle to change penal code', *The Island,* Vol. 24, No. 158, 5 July, 2004.

Jayasuriya, R., 'SL Still Holds on to Archaic Anti-gay Law' in http://www.lakbimanews.lk/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=3443:sl-stillholds-on-to-archaic-anti-gay-law&catid=35:news-features&Itemid=37

Liyanaarachchi, C., 'A Tide Against the Natural' Editorial, *The Daily Mirror*, Wijeya Newspapers, Colombo, 29 July 2010, at <a href="http://www.dailymirror.lk/print/index.php/editorial/106editorial/16941.html">http://www.dailymirror.lk/print/index.php/editorial/106editorial/16941.html</a>

Morgan, M., 'Sri Lanka rejects move to legalise homosexuality', *SBS,* 19 January 2017. see http://www.sbs.com.au/topics/sexuality/agenda/article/2017/01/19/sri-lanka-rejects-move-legalisehomosexuality-0

MR Vetoes Gay Rights, The Sunday Times, Colombo, 11 September 2011. 2

Number of Homosexuals increased in Sri Lanka, on 22 September 2011 <u>www.lankasri.com</u> <u>http://eng.lankasri.com/view.php?22BmSac3CA34e4Y520310Kdd30ln20T5Y3e4SMMca3m</u> <u>B52</u> Perera, J., 'Space created by LLRC and role for civil society', *The Island*, Colombo: Upali Newspapers, 25 September 2012. 11

'A Reckoning on Sri Lanka War Crimes', *International New York Times – Opinion,* Paris: Arthur Ochs Sulzberger Jr., 18 September 2015. 8

de Rose, S., Executive Director of Companions on a Journey, 'My Story', in *Sunday Leader,* at <u>http://www.thesundayleader.lk/2011/05/08/my-story/</u>

Sri Lanka among anti-gay nations of Cameron's Aid Cut list, *Daily Mirror*, Wijeya Newspapers Ltd., 3 November 2011, at <u>http://www.dailymirror.lk/news/14463-sl-among-anti-gay-nations-oncamerons-aid-cut—list.htmlHASHcomments</u>

Sri Lanka Briefs Regional Representatives, *Daily News,* Colombo, Vol. 100, No. 220, 16 September 2011, 1, 14 at <u>www.dailynews.lk</u>

'Sri Lanka Press Council Attacks Lesbianism', BBC On-Line, 2 June 2000. http://:www.sodomylaws.org/world/sri lanka/slnews006.htm

Sri Lanka begins systematic targeting of gays at Gay Star News, on 7 September 2013 http://www.gaystarnews.com/article/sri-lanka-begins-%E2%80%98systemictargeting%E2%80%99gays070913

Survey: 40,000 prostitutes, 35,000 Homosexuals and unaccounted Lesbians, on 14 September 2011, at <u>www.lankapuvath.lk</u>,

http://www.lankapuvath.lk/index.php/home/behind-the curtain/behind-the-curtain-2/18389-survey-40000-prostitutes-35000-homosexuals-a-unaccountedlesbians

Thayer, C. A., 'Unity in adversity', Asiaweek, 9 November 2001.

'Two Men Fined for Gross Indecency', *Daily Mirror*, Wijeya Newspapers Ltd., 16 November 2012 See, <u>http://wwwdailymirror.lk/23546/two-men-fined-for-gross-indecency</u>

'A Homophobic Editorial: Professional Negligence or genuine belief?, *Ground Views,* Centre for Policy Alternatives: <u>http://www.groundviews.org/2010/08/03/a-homophobic-editorial-professionalnegligence-or-genuine-belief/</u>